
Tuesday, August 1, 2006: (Alphonsus Liguori) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this cleansing image of a 
water fountain is more than just a symbol of Baptism, but 
it also represents how I can cleanse your sins at any time 
in Confession.  The cleansing of original sin at Baptism 
put grace into your soul and welcomed you into My Mystical 
Body of the Church.  But man is weak to sin by his fallen 
nature, so I have instituted the sacrament of 
Reconciliation so you could be renewed in grace and your 
sins cleansed through My forgiveness.  It was My death on 
the cross that has ransomed all souls of their sins, but 
each soul needs to make a public statement in seeking My 
forgiveness.  The priest is My representative before you in 
forgiving sins, and he is the one who absolves you of your 
sins and gives you a penance as a beginning payment for 
your reparation for sin.  The sacrament of Reconciliation 
is a sacrament of grace and it can renew our love 
relationship that is broken with sin.  Mortal or serious 
sin takes away all grace from your soul and you are then no 
longer able to receive Holy Communion until you can get to 
Confession.  Do not commit sins of sacrilege by taking 
Communion in mortal sin.  Do not rationalize your mortal 
sins as not serious sin.  Many are committing sexual sins 
of adultery, fornication in living together, masturbation, 
or homosexual acts.  These are all mortal sins and require 
forgiveness in Confession before you can receive Holy 
Communion.  See that I love all of My children, but you 
need to return My love by keeping your soul cleansed of sin 
by frequent Confession.  All of you have to admit that you 
are sinners, and therefore need to come to Me in Confession 
so I can wash away your sins and restore grace to your 
soul.  Confessing your sins also removes any guilt of sin 
and puts your mind at rest that you have made restitution 
for your sins.  You also can receive counseling from the 
priest to help you to avoid certain sins, or they can 
explain the Church’s teaching on various subjects.  See the 
importance of this need to constantly cleanse your souls 
with My laver of grace, and do this out of love for Me in 
keeping your souls pleasing in appearance to Me at all 
times.  This also will prepare you for the day when you 
will meet Me in judgment.  Trust in My mercy and 
forgiveness, just as I want you to be forgiving as well.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, it is easier to destroy a 
building than it is to build one up from the ground.  In 
the same way it is easier by demonic influence to destroy 
someone’s faith, than it is to convert someone to being a 
Christian.  The evil ones use your weaknesses to sin and 



your earthly pleasures to bring you down to worship earthly 
things.  I use love and grace to build up souls in faith to 
love Me.  It is hard for man to overcome his bodily desires 
by the power of his own spiritual desires, unless he has 
access to My grace and My assistance.  Trust in Me to do 
even the impossible, and you will accomplish great things 
in evangelizing souls.  By prayer and My blessings, you can 
even overcome the demons in their work to destroy man.  
Focus on your mission to follow My Will, and great 
victories will be achieved over the evil ones in My Name.” 
 
Wednesday, August 2, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I likened the 
Kingdom of God to a field of great value that a man sold 
everything he had to buy that field.  The Kingdom of God is 
like a pearl of great value that another man sold 
everything to buy that pearl.  These were parables, but 
there truly is nothing on earth that could be worth losing 
your opportunity to come to heaven.  The value of heaven in 
the spirit world cannot be valued in earthly terms because 
heaven is forever and not temporary as this life.  This is 
why I ask My faithful to make total consecrations to Me by 
giving all that you have in physical wealth, and even your 
friends and relatives over to Me.  This means that I should 
be more important to you than anything else, and you would 
be willing to lose or give up anything to Me.  To be 
faithful to Me in all that I ask of you to do should be 
your constant desire to serve Me on this earth.  If I call 
on you to be a messenger or to be a helper of the poor, you 
should be able to drop what you are doing, and follow Me.  
This total consecration is similar to your giving 
everything or literally selling everything to serve Me.  
Some of the saints also sold all of their possessions to 
the poor, so they could be totally dependent on what I 
would provide for them.  Some also have given even their 
very lives as martyrs to show their steadfast belief in Me.  
My faithful, during the coming tribulation, may also be 
called to give up everything and move to My refuges of 
protection.  Trust in Me totally with your very own 
consecration because all of your earthly things are as 
nothing before Me in heaven.  Strive to be holy, and seek 
to be with Me in heaven by all the loving things you do for 
Me in your prayers and good deeds.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this grave at night is a sign 
of these evil times where death is all around you from wars 
and natural disasters.  Terrorists are killing many 
innocent civilians as well as bombs from Israel.  Some are 



dying from the excessive heat, while others are dying from 
earthquakes and tsunamis.  On a given day there are some 
dying from cancer, old age, or heart attacks.  Many, who 
are dying, may not have their souls ready to meet Me at 
their judgments.  You do not know if you will see tomorrow 
from many causes of death.  It is all the more reason that 
you keep your souls pure by frequent Confession. If your 
soul is full of grace instead of full of mortal sin, your 
mind will be at rest whenever I come to take you home.  If 
you have mortal sin on your soul, it would be better to 
seek My forgiveness in Confession as soon as you could ask 
a priest.  Live your lives as holy as possible, so you can 
store your treasure in heaven instead of accumulating your 
wealth on earth.”  
 
Thursday, August 3, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, after your winter cold weather 
breaks into spring, you feel freed to work in your garden 
and be outside more.  Even after a real heat wave, you feel 
free again to work outside with cooler weather.  This 
exhilarating feeling of freedom also comes when you are 
released from your bonds of sin as you leave the 
confessional after receiving absolution of your sins.  
There are some sinners who have lost their shame of sin, 
and do not even feel guilty in the daily sins that they 
commit.  These sinners do not have a properly formed 
conscience and they have no sense of right and wrong.  They 
believe if others are doing sexual sins, that it is all 
right to continue doing the same.  These are the blind 
leading the blind, and they have lost their faith in God.  
These are the same sinners who do not come to Mass on 
Sunday and rationalize any bad behavior by saying they are 
good people.  These are the souls headed to hell because 
they worship the world’s idols and refuse to obey My 
Commandments.  My faithful need to evangelize these sinners 
because Satan has blinded them about the seriousness of 
their sins.  Those, who truly love Me and commit sin, do 
have a sense of guilt and they want to repair any broken 
love relationship with Me as fast as they can.  These 
sinners are aware of their sins and have the desire to seek 
My forgiveness in Confession.  The more you love Me, the 
quicker you will want to confess your sins to the priest.  
It is then when your grace is returned, that you have this 
spiritual joy of being fully united with your loving God.  
Work to avoid sin in your life, and keep your focus on 
pleasing Me by spending your time on things that add to My 
Kingdom and My greater glory.”  



 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, the situation with the latest 
war between Israel and Hezbollah is worsening as Israel is 
now trying to establish a twenty mile buffer zone inside 
Lebanon.  There is a strong possibility that other Arab 
nations will try to defend Hezbollah from being destroyed.  
Even other militants are trying to start a war between 
Israel and Syria.  This is why I want My faithful to double 
your prayer efforts that this war does not involve other 
nations.  If you say three rosaries each day, then begin 
another three rosaries for peace in the Middle East.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as wars between Arab nations 
and the United States and Israel continue, there will be a 
growing hate by the Arabs that could lead to an embargo of 
oil to the U.S.  Even other oil nations are becoming more 
militant against the U.S.  This could mean a large blow to 
your economy and may necessitate other oil sources or a 
quick speed up in alternative fuels.  The trade 
repercussions of war could cause severe problems in many 
other nations as well.  Again peace is your best answer to 
all of your oil problems, so continue to emphasize your 
prayers for peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the war in Lebanon you have 
seen scenes of people with plastic gasoline containers 
because of gas shortages.  Already American gas is quite 
expensive, but there have not yet been any shortages.  With 
the Middle East war and possible hurricane problems, your 
prices and gas supplies could be placed in jeopardy.  Your 
economy consumes a lot of energy products and if these 
supplies are threatened, you could see inflation and 
recessions very quickly.  This turmoil abroad will not 
spare you in your homes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your lives are very busy with 
your jobs and other responsibilities, and this takes a toll 
on your spiritual lives.  This vision of a retreat house is 
a place that some could break away to visit for a weekend.  
This could be a well needed spiritual refresher for all of 
your faiths.  Having some quiet time with Me can help ease 
some of your burdens and give you time to reflect on where 
you are in life.  This time could show you things that you 
need to change in your life so you could bring yourself 
closer to Me in loving devotion to Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in earlier days it took great 
courage and steadfastness to go out West to pioneer a new 
land.  In today’s world America is becoming more of a 
mission land where the faith has waned and there needs to 
be a spiritual renewal to bring back lost and lazy souls to 



Me.  Being a missionary or an evangelist also takes courage 
and steadfastness because it is difficult for people to 
take My Word to heart and live it.  If you are doing 
mission work, you need to have your soul strong in faith 
and grace because you will need to bear attacks from the 
evil ones.  Saving souls is the most rewarding work that 
you could do for Me and especially for the souls that you 
save.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many reserves of 
the National Guard called up for your war in Iraq.  You 
also have seen Israel calling up more reserves for their 
current conflict.  As more troops of your country are being 
deployed all over the world, your reserves are thinning in 
numbers.  Any new wars or commitments might bring back the 
draft to keep your army numbers viable.  Deploying more of 
your troops abroad also is making your homeland more 
vulnerable to possible attacks. Pray for peace and work 
with your representatives to stop further wars that could 
kill your sons and daughters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a lot of killing and 
injuring of civilians in war, and there is also a deep need 
for the necessities of life for those fleeing their homes.  
There are many agencies providing aid for these displaced 
people.  Where you can help with some donations, then some 
could be cared for in their needs.  Pray again for a quick 
end to this conflict so aid could get to where it is 
needed.” 
 
Friday, August 4, 2006: (St. John Vianney) 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of heaven is looking down 
on all of your actions.  If you feel little nudges to pray 
more or to speak out about Me in public, it is your angel 
and the voices of the souls in heaven that are urging you 
in any way to help save souls from going to hell.  You have 
heard of this battle between good and evil, but many of you 
are so asleep in your own thoughts that you do not see the 
reality of how desperate the situation is on earth.  I did 
not ask you to double your prayers for nothing, because 
there is a real threat of the evil ones in persecuting and 
killing My faithful.  The one world people are using the 
Islamic militants to do their dirty work of a world 
takeover by killing people indiscriminately  with no 
feeling of remorse.  By terror killings and persecution of 
Christians, they will threaten your security to give the 
excuses for implementing the mark of the beast in your 
bodies.  Refuse these chips in the body under any 
circumstances, and be ready to follow your angels to the 



nearest refuge for spiritual and physical protection.  Your 
weapons are your prayers, rosaries, and Adoration of My 
Blessed Sacrament, and not guns and bombs.  Killing in wars 
is of the evil one, and I am always advocating peace and 
love.”  
     Jesus said: “My people, as you watch on TV how Israel 
is destroying much of the infrastructure of Lebanon, there 
are now crowds in Arab countries burning the flags of 
Israel and the United States.  Because America is not 
restraining Israel, you will be blamed as well for all the 
civilians killed, and all of the damage done to roads, 
bridges, and airports.  Israel is destroying these targets 
so Hezbollah could be restricted in getting supplies and 
more rockets that are being used against Northern Israel.  
Even UN Resolutions have become useless in stopping Iran 
from making nuclear weapons, and they will be useless in 
stopping Israel as well.  As long as Arab nations declare 
war against Israel, Israel will continue to defend itself.  
This could lead to a wider war of solidarity with the Arabs 
and make America’s presence in Iraq and Afghanistan even 
more precarious.  Now you know why you are praying for 
peace in this area that has only known war over the years.” 
 
Saturday, August 5, 2006: (Dedication of St. Mary Major 
Basilica) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is fitting to honor My 
Blessed Mother on her feast day, and the First Saturday of 
this month.  You have heard of the many Councils that have 
affirmed what is taught by My Church.  Even as man has 
difficulty in understanding the Mystery of the Blessed 
Trinity, you have taken on faith that I came as a God-man 
to be your Savior by dying on the cross for all of your 
sins.  My life is a historical fact that you have 
documented even in your dates by before and after My 
Presence.  You have honored My Blessed Mother even as I 
gave her to be your Mother in the person of St. John the 
apostle.  As she brought Me up in the ways of God’s 
teachings, so she can protect you with her mantle, and 
teach you by the example of her sinless life.  Many desire 
to live according to My Divine Will as she did.  That is 
why many consider her to be the New Eve, as I am the New 
Adam to bring hope into the world for salvation.  My 
Blessed Mother was an inspiration to My apostles and 
disciples while she was alive, and now she is your 
inspiration in her life and her rosary for all of mankind.  
Rejoice in the gift of love of our Two Hearts to all of 
you.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, the Hezbollah troops have been 
entrenched in caves much like the Taliban hid in caves in 
Afghanistan.  This is why it has been difficult for Israeli 
soldiers to uproot these fighters, and keep them from 
firing rockets.  My people, you may not be on the front 
lines fighting a physical battle, but you are on the front 
lines fighting a spiritual battle.  Every time that you 
fight off a temptation, or you are persistent in praying 
your prayers, you are winning a battle over your earthly 
desires.  The body wants pleasures and comforts, but the 
soul will go to great lengths to save itself with My 
help,as well as struggle to bring souls to Me in 
evangelization. Look at each day as a battle to stop your 
sins and work to improve your holiness by following My Will 
for your life’s actions.  Then your reward will be peace 
and love with Me in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, August 6, 2006: (Feast of the Transfiguration) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see Me before you in My 
Transfiguration, I want you to keep focused on Me in faith 
for all of your life.  This feeling of complete love and 
peace is the same experience that I have shown all of those 
who have witnessed a little of heaven.  Even when you 
receive Me in Holy Communion, you experience a small taste 
of heaven when I am united with your soul.  I want to 
emphasize to you My all encompassing love which is 
unconditional and it reaches out to every person on earth.  
I love the good and the bad and I am here to forgive anyone 
of their sins in Confession.  I want all of My people to 
love Me and others in the same unconditional love that I 
have for you.  In today’s reading God the Father says: 
‘This is My beloved Son, listen to him.’  I speak the words 
given to Me by God the Father and it is all about love and 
peace.  It is Satan who has planted seeds of dissension 
against Me.  You are seeing wars all about you, but I 
always ask you to seek peace and stop any killing.  I 
continue to ask for prayers for peace now more than ever.  
You are to love everyone, even your enemies.  Pray for the 
conversion of all those who have anger and hate in their 
hearts.  I want all of you to have My peace in your heart 
and soul, and do not let anything disturb My peace in you.  
Live in consecration of everything over to Me and follow My 
Will for your life in living out My mission for you.”  
 
Monday, August 7, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Statue of 
Liberty is a focus more on your spiritual freedom than on 



your physical freedom.  You have free will as a gift from 
Me, as you are made in My image.  You can choose to love Me 
and follow Me in what I want you to do, and you will 
receive a prophet’s reward.  You also have the freedom to 
sin against Me in your own thoughts and actions, but these 
will have consequences of punishment.  I am always loving 
and merciful, even in your sins, and I am waiting for you 
to come to Me 
and repent of your sins.  I am always willing to forgive 
you, even of serious sin because I know of your weaknesses.  
When you stay close to Me in daily prayer and when possible 
daily Mass, I can mold you and use you in building up My 
Kingdom on earth in My Church.  Follow My priests when they 
are teaching rightly because they are your source of grace 
through Me in giving you the sacraments.  My Word in 
Scripture is important to show you how to live a saintly 
life, so Bible study can help your spiritual understanding 
of life.  Rejoice in this freedom that I give you, but do 
not abuse it by making the wrong choices.  In the end you 
will have to be accountable for all of your choices at My 
judgment.  So call on My help every day to be strong in 
your faith and avoid sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of locked doors to 
a basement is a sign of the coming tribulation and the need 
to hide at a refuge.  The keys to the door are the signs of 
when to go to the refuge.  I have given you the sequence of 
events before going to the refuge that will start with the 
Warning experience.  After the Warning there will be a time 
of conversion.  This will be followed by three events 
happening about the same time.  First there will be a world 
famine which will be  contrived by forcing people to buy 
food with the mark of the beast.  The second will be a 
major division in My Church between the schismatic New Age 
church and My faithful remnant.  The third event will be 
the mandatory use of microchips in the body where those, 
who refuse them, will be placed in detention centers.  When 
these events occur, I want My faithful to call on Me, and I 
will have your guardian angel lead you to the closest 
refuge of protection.  By going to the refuge before they 
come to your house, you will not face martyrdom when they 
cannot find you.  Trust in My victory over evil since their 
reign will be brief before I will destroy them in the 
flames of hell.” 
 
Tuesday, August 8, 2006: (St. Dominic began rosary 
devotion) 
 Our Lady said: “My dear children, you are honoring St. 



Dominic today and I asked you to do a little research on 
how he was at the beginning of my rosary devotion.  He used 
the Marian Psalter of 150  Hail Marys to help fight the 
Albigensian heresy.  The rosary, as you know it today, is a 
powerful weapon against evil and demon influence.  There 
are evil influences even in the Church that are trying to 
put down my rosary devotion because Satan knows the power 
of the rosary.  Those, who are against my rosary devotion, 
are being prompted by the devil.  These are the same evil 
ones trying to destroy the traditions of the Church, and 
ultimately ruin the faith of the faithful.  Pray for their 
souls that they may be converted from their evil ways.  My 
Son, Jesus, has revealed to you how serious these wars have 
become in the Middle East.  That is why He was suggesting 
to his prayer warriors to double their rosary prayers for 
the cause of peace in this world.  As evil will worsen to 
the time of the tribulation, you will see an Arab leader, 
influenced by Satan, take over the world as the Antichrist.  
This will be a fulfillment of Scripture, but your rosaries 
will protect you from the evil one’s influence.  Pray my 
rosary daily as your spiritual weapon against the evil 
ones.  This devotion is not old-fashioned as some would 
have you believe, but the devil uses all of his modernism 
tricks to try and stop my devotion.  So it is the old-
fashioned temptations of the devil to stop your prayers 
that really is the problem in your society.  Do not let 
these evil ones disturb your spiritual peace, but continue 
your rosary prayers for all of my intentions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, putting a large crucifix on 
the altar shows the people how much I love them that I 
would give My life up as a sacrifice for all of their sins.  
My death is a ransom for the salvation of every soul that 
ever lived.  The Mass is a sacrificial offering, but I died 
only once.  You remember My death in the Consecration of 
bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  This desecration of 
My crucifix by fire in the vision represents how many 
crucifixes are being removed in the name of renovation or 
modernization.  Many of your traditional statues and even 
the pews are also being removed.  All of this tearing down 
and closing of My churches is a sign of how weak the faith 
is becoming in low attendance at Sunday Mass.  My faithful 
have seen the attacks on the reverence of My Blessed 
Sacrament.  Soon you will see more attacks from your 
government on tax exemptions, and any protest against 
abortion or homosexual sins.  As a result, your religious 
freedoms will be taken away as you will be forced to 
worship New Age gods and eventually the image of the beast.  



Of course My faithful will reject such worship and only 
worship Me in your homes and eventually at My refuges.  
This evil reign of the Antichrist will be brief before I 
come to chain the evil ones in hell.  I will then renew the 
earth and bring about My Era of Peace.  Do not fear the 
evil ones because I will guard your souls, even if you are 
forced to die for your faith.  Never give in to the evil 
ones no matter how they threaten you or your family.”  
 
Wednesday, August 9, 2006: (Edith Stein) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this dove over a person 
represents that each one of you are the Temple of the Holy 
Spirit.  I have told you before where one Person of God is 
present, the other two Persons are there also because We 
are One and inseparable.  So in essence you are not just a 
Temple of the Holy Spirit, but you are a Temple of the 
Blessed Trinity; Father, Son, and Holy Spirit.  It is Our 
Presence that animates your being and allows it to have 
your existence.  This is a reminder that without Us, you 
literally would be nothing at all.  You are a creature of 
God, and just like all other creatures of My creation, you 
have a plan for your life, or a purpose and mission for My 
creating you.  I am with you always to inspire you to 
follow your mission when you give your life over to My 
service.  Those, who reject My plan in serving Me, will 
join Satan and the evil angels who also refused to serve 
Me, and they are in hell as their punishment.  I love 
everyone and I seek all of you to live in harmony and love, 
and not war.  Evil may have its way for a time, but the 
time is short when I will return in victory over all evil 
persons and the demons.” 
 
Wednesday, August 9, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is about the 
coming Warning experience that everyone will have at the 
same time.  This will be an out of body experience and you 
will see My Light first, followed by a review of all the 
actions of your life.  You will experience joy for the good 
things that you did for Me or others.  But you will 
experience grief, guilt, and sorrow for sins that offended 
Me and others.  You will desire to seek forgiveness from Me 
for your sins, and from those that you offended in life.  
You will also see the need to forgive those whom you have 
not yet forgiven in life.  After your life review, you will 
see the big picture of your life and the current direction 
of your soul to heaven, purgatory, or hell.  I will show 
you the mission that was given to you, and how well you 



have accomplished what I desire for you, and what is 
remaining to be done if you want to serve Me.  I do not 
violate your free will, but I will show you what to do to 
achieve purgatory’s minimum, and heaven’s goal of following 
My Will.  You will then be placed back into your body to 
finish the rest of your life.  You can choose to live a 
holier life to gain a higher place in heaven, continue the 
status quo, or some may refuse to serve Me, and continue on 
to hell.  These are your choices, but see this Warning as a 
mercy of Mine in giving you a second chance.  So do not 
waste this opportunity to improve your eternal 
destination.” 
 
Thursday, August 10, 2006: (St. Lawrence) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is much beauty in My 
creation and there are many attractions for buying all 
manner of things from electronic items to cars and homes.  
While these things are useful in life, some people use them 
as status symbols or they work all of their lives searching 
for such possessions, pleasures, and comforts.  Instead of 
focusing on so many earthly things, you should be focused 
on Me and how best to serve Me.  The things of this life 
are temporary and soon stop working or become obsolete or 
out of fashion.  This is why some have a constant urge to 
buy the next newest and greatest possession.  When you 
focus on Me, only heavenly treasures have any real lasting 
value.  This is why fulfilling My mission for you, your 
prayers, and good deeds for others are more fulfilling to 
those seeking a spiritual peace.  It is not easy in your 
material world to have religious fervor in serving Me.  Yet 
those, who seek to be with Me in heaven, are the same ones 
who seek to please Me in everything they do.  So 
contemplate the beauty of heaven as even more desirable 
than anything that you could desire on earth.  When serving 
Me is more important than serving yourself, then you will 
be moving closer to Me on your path to heaven.” 
  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, how long will the killing 
continue in Iraq, Afghanistan, Lebanon, and Israel?  The 
Muslim militants are fighting America and Afghanistan with 
suicide bombs and car bombs.  Hezbollah is fighting Israel 
with Iranian rockets.  Many of the deaths are innocent 
civilians, and fewer deaths are the combatants of soldiers 
and militants.  It is this vision of a body burning from 
bombs that is difficult to see on your TV every day.  I 
continue to ask you to pray with deep fervor for peace in 



this region before worse things could happen.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult to determine 
the reality of these planned terrorist activities.  Yet it 
has raised great concern in American cities and other 
countries as to what passengers could take on the planes.  
Similar threats using liquid bomb making materials have 
limited any liquids from being carried on to the plane.  
Many such incidents could be manufactured to create an 
opportunity for martial law.  Already your military has 
been called up in three states with a heightened terrorist 
warning.  Be prepared every day in prayer for what you will 
be facing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is curious that when the 
people are becoming more opposed to the war in Iraq, that 
more planned terrorist attacks suddenly appear on the 
scene.  Many lives and billions of dollars are at stake in 
these wars.  The rich, who profit from wars, want the wars 
to continue, and they will use any means possible to 
promote the nebulous war on terror.  My solution is prayer 
for peace and stop voting for more wars.  Killing does not 
solve any problems, and it is a tool of the devil to 
destroy man.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, plagues of various insects and 
bugs will be testing the people as the days of Revelation 
proceed.  There have been many locust infestations and the 
more they occur, the more pestilence and famine that you 
will see world wide.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, these cell towers are not just 
used by phones.  They will be very integral in using GPS 
microchips in the body for buying and selling as well.  All 
of the surveillance cameras are not just for traffic 
control, but they are a means for tracking your every move 
as in a police state.  Your privacy in phone calls is gone 
because every call is monitored, even against your laws.  
Mandatory smart cards in driver’s licenses and passports 
are almost a reality.  When you have another major 
terrorist incident, mandatory chips in the body will soon 
follow.  Refuse any chips in your body even if they 
threaten to kill you, because these chips could control 
your mind.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not easy to find a quiet 
place for contemplative prayer.  You have many distractions 
from TV, radio, phone calls, and people talking that can 
take you away from your prayer time.  Just as I retreated 
to the quiet of the mountains for prayer, you also must 
find some quiet rooms to concentrate on your prayer time.  
If you do not make time for Me specifically, you will see 



that the events and desires of the world could keep you 
occupied all the time.  Your prayer time is very precious, 
so do not let the outside world take it away from you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the declining numbers of 
vocations to the religious life is another symptom of how 
your society is becoming more pagan and materially 
oriented.  Where there is Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament 
and vocations are encouraged, you will see enough priests 
and nuns come forward.  When spiritual devotions and 
traditions are discouraged, and when parents discourage 
their children from following their vocation, how can you 
have the proper environment for new priests and nuns come 
about?  In essence I have called the same numbers to the 
religious life, but many of those called are not following 
up to do the mission that I have called them to do.” 
 
Friday, August 11, 2006: (Funeral Mass of Lydia’s son John, 
50) 
 Jesus said: “My people, a death in the family is 
always traumatic for all the loved ones left behind.  It is 
even more disturbing in view of the circumstances of this 
death.  People that require medicines for chronic illnesses 
have even more to deal with than everyone else.  There is 
always love in My heart for everyone, and My mercy shines 
down on every soul at their death, even despite their sins.  
Pray for John’s soul because he is in deep need of your 
prayers.  Many do things that they are not in complete 
control of their actions, and this is why My judgment is 
more merciful than man’s judging.  Pray and give comfort 
also to the family and loved ones that are bereaving the 
loss of John in their lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many people who 
spend hours being entertained by your televisions.  The new 
televisions only enhance this experience.  I have told My 
faithful to put a limit on their TV watching so you can 
leave some time for Me in your prayer time.  Many of these 
shows can be occasions of sin in the language and 
provocative clothing people wear.  Better to watch better 
shows and less of them.  Also guard your children and 
grandchildren from watching demonic or shows unfit for 
younger viewers.  By guarding your eyes and their eyes, and 
limiting your watching time, you will be in control, 
instead of the TV controlling you.” 
 
Saturday, August 12, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the approaching time of 
tribulation you will see an evil that you have yet to see 



which could be likened to the power of a black hole in 
space, as in the vision.  Satan, the Antichrist, and the 
second beast will be allowed a time of their reign, but it 
will be shortened for the sake of the elect so that they 
could be saved.  In the Gospel I told My apostles that if 
they had the faith, the size of a mustard seed, they could 
do even impossible things in the eyes of man.  So it will 
be during the tribulation when My faithful remnant will be 
protected by My angels at the refuges of protection.  The 
evil ones will not be able to see you, or detect you in any 
way.  Once this time of evil is over, I will bring My 
victory over the evil ones and I will renew the earth of 
all of man’s abuses.  You will have an Era of Peace as I 
intended life to be before Adam’s sin.  Rejoice in My 
coming victory which gives hope to all of My faithful who 
are trusting in My protection from the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this latest invasion into 
Lebanon will take many lives on both sides.  Israel is 
trying to establish a buffer zone to stop the rocket 
attacks, but it will be costly land to take over, and 
Israel will find it difficult to give such land over to any 
peacekeepers.  This battle will rage on with many losses in 
the cities of Lebanon, especially of civilians.  Peace in 
this area will not come as long as the Arab nations 
continue to claim a holy war against Israel.  The greatest 
problem will occur if other nations physically enter the 
war.  The extra prayers and rosaries are deeply needed to 
stop any further bloodshed.  Israel will not give up the 
fight for their own survival and will continue to gain help 
from America and Western nations, while Hezbollah will be 
supported by Arab nations  with Russian and Chinese 
weapons.” 
 
Sunday, August 13, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, when people die suddenly as in 
this car accident, it is difficult for the person, and the 
family that they leave behind.  Everyone is not always 
ready to meet Me in their judgment after a sudden death.  
This is all the more reason to keep your soul purified by 
frequent Confession so you are ready whenever I will call 
you home.  It is also a nice touch for your relatives if 
they know where all of your important documents are.  The 
grieving relatives have a harder time to handle sudden 
deaths without being there when the death occurred, or 
being able to say their last words to their loved one.  
However the circumstances are, you can always pray for the 
soul that may need your prayers in purgatory.  Masses for 



the dead are very valuable in shortening purgatory time as 
well.  Depending on any unrepentant sins which may require 
a set time in purgatory, your prayers could release someone 
in a shorter time.  Every soul in purgatory will greatly 
appreciate your remembering them beyond the funeral.” 
 
Monday, August 14, 2006: (St. Maximillian Kolbe) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to prepare 
spiritually and physically for when you will see all of the 
churches closed and locked by the authorities.  Even now 
some churches are being closed because of low attendance 
and not enough priests.  A time of religious persecution is 
coming all over the world when you will need to have Mass 
in the homes or at My refuges when you can have a priest.  
Even in America you will be seeing Christians being killed 
by Islamic militants.  Trust in My protection and guidance 
to My refuges where My angels will see to your needs.  
Terror will be the excuse for takeover through your 
disguised security, and then the one world tyrants will use 
spies as with Hitler to keep you under control using 
microchips in the body.  Many cannot believe that your 
country could be taken over, but you are losing your 
freedoms every day to the one world people controlling your 
government from behind the scenes.  Just as St. Maximillian 
Kolbe was killed in a concentration camp, so your citizens 
will be killed in detention centers for not taking chips in 
the body, and not following the new world order.  Put your 
faith and hope in My power that is greater, and I will give 
you the grace to endure this tribulation.  In a short time 
I will bring My victory over all of these evil ones.” 
 
Tuesday, August 15, 2006: (Assumption) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the degree of light that a 
spirit emanates is dependent on the grace and holiness of 
that person. My Light as God overshadows all of your light.  
My Blessed Mother’s light is even more than My angel’s 
light.  When people die, they walk into My Light.  Some 
need to be purified in purgatory, then these souls become 
one with My infinite Light.  Those, who are condemned to 
hell, no longer see My face nor My Light, and they are 
faced with the ever burning flames of hell.  Once My 
Blessed Mother was assumed into heaven, she is now one in 
My Light.  At times people, gifted with apparitions or 
locutions, have seen her light.  Those, who have seen My 
good angels in vision, have also seen their light as well.  
Rejoice one day when you are worthy enough so you can also 
be one with Me in My Light.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, your children have enjoyed 
their summer vacation, but now they are becoming bored, and 
they want school to start soon.  Teaching children religion 
takes a gift of faith and the courage to want to share your 
faith with the young people.  At a certain point the 
children are again receptive to being taught, and they are 
anxious to visit with their friends as well.  You know by 
your own faith experience how important it is to know, 
love, and serve God.  By giving up everything for love of 
Me, you are reaching out to be with Me in heaven.  Having 
Me at your side and sharing your love with Me before My 
Blessed Sacrament, can be uplifting to your spirit, and a 
source of constant hope even amidst your many trials.  It 
is your burning example of faith that can be an inspiration 
for many souls to desire the love that you have for Me.  
Move forward with your evangelistic spirit to save souls, 
especially those of the next generation.” 
Wednesday, August 16, 2006; (St. Stephen king of Hungary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s reading from Ezechiel 
(Ezech 9:1-7) shows the destruction of the idolaters in the 
Temple of Jerusalem.  All of the people, who groaned about 
the abomination in the temple, were marked with a cross on 
their forehead, and these were protected from the 
destruction of the angel.  This is a foretelling of the end 
times as well when all of My faithful remnant will be 
marked with a cross on the forehead by the angels.  All of 
those, who are marked, will see each other’s cross, but the 
condemned will not see these crosses.  The idolaters of 
this time will also be dispatched by My angels starting 
with the clergy who do not believe and are misleading My 
faithful.  There will be priests and bishops who do not 
follow Me that will be cast into the flames of hell.  All 
of those, who do not have a mark on the forehead, will also 
be walking in the flames on earth and in hell.  Rejoice all 
of My faithful, for you will be protected from the evil 
ones, but the evil idolaters will gnash and grind their 
teeth in the flames of Gehenna.” 
 (Robert Leary funeral) Uncle Bob said: “I am happy to 
see all of my friends and relatives at the Mass today.  
Just as people missed me at the 5:00 Mass, I miss being 
with you also.  I liked the displays of my pictures and all 
the careful preparations that were made for my funeral.  I 
could not have planned it better myself.  The flowers were 
beautiful and so were your eulogies.  You had the 
opportunity to see where I will be placed in the mausoleum, 
so I hope you can make some trips over to remember me in 
prayer.  I love all of you so very much.  You always saw me 



leave early to get my pictures developed.  This time when I 
died, the Lord let me leave early with the heart attack so 
I did not have to suffer anymore from my liver cancer.  I 
am in a beautiful peaceful place and almost ready for 
heaven.  This is why I need a few more Masses and some 
prayers to make it.  Thanks to everyone for all that you 
have done for me in life, especially these last days.” 
 
Thursday, August 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s reading (Ezekiel 
12:1-12) the prophet talks about preparing luggage for a 
time of exile.  He also spoke of Israel as a rebellious 
house to God in their sins, and the holes that they dug as 
with caves.  America is also like Israel, and there will be 
coming hard times of an evil persecution as in the 
tribulation.  When you see the signs of the end times as in 
pestilence, famine, and earthquakes, it will be the time 
right before the Antichrist will declare himself.  At that 
time I will have My angels lead you to My refuges of 
protection.  Then you too will pack your bags to flee in 
haste to My refuges where you will be protected by My 
angels.  This will also be like an exile when the evil ones 
will have their reign for a brief time.  The refuges will 
be safe havens at places of My Blessed mother’s 
apparitions, places of holy ground, and even caves in 
mountainous areas.  Many Scripture passages speak of hiding 
prophets or the faithful in caves for protection.  Pray to 
Me for My graces to help you endure this coming trial.” 
 
Friday, August 18, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, these white clothes, worn by 
the spouses to be married, are a sign of the purity of the 
marriage bond.  Any union of a man and a woman should only 
come in the marriage bed.  Those, who do so outside of 
marriage, or with same sexes, are committing a grave sin 
against My Sixth Commandment.  If you are to be pure and 
holy, you must live chaste lives, and do not defile the 
marriage bed with contraception in any form.  You are 
temples of the Holy Spirit and you must treat your bodies 
with respect so that you control your passions.  Even when 
you marry, you must treat your marriage as one until death 
so that you are not looking for any means for a divorce.  
My Church accepts annulments in unusual circumstances, but 
live to preserve your marriage because you have made your 
vows before Me in My sacrament of Matrimony.  In all that 
you do, do it out of love for Me and love for your spouse.  
I love you always, even those who sin against Me.  You can 



have your sins forgiven in My sacrament of Reconciliation 
and restore your soul to My graces.  See the institution of 
Marriage as a sacred union that can bring forth children in 
the environment of love.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are present on holy and 
consecrated ground for this House of Prayer.  This is 
linked with Houses of Prayer all over the world that are 
being modeled after Christina’s House of Prayer in Ireland.  
This is another preparation for prayers that will be needed 
in the end times.  Prayer will be your most powerful weapon 
in My Blessed Mother’s rosary against the evil of the 
coming days.  I do not want you to take up arms against the 
evil ones, but only prayer because you will be fighting 
principalities and powers of the demon angels.  This is the 
last spiritual battle before I will claim My victory over 
all evil.  This area and other consecrated houses of prayer 
will be places of refuges for My people to come to for 
protection from the evil ones.  Know that My angels will be 
present to guard you and to provide for your needs at the 
time of tribulation.  Give glory and praise to Me as you 
thank all of those who have made these houses of prayer 
possible with their donations of time and money.” 
 
Saturday, August 19, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you will see attacks by the 
devil more on large affluent churches where there are more 
politics among the clergy and apathy among the people.  The 
more people have in possessions, the less that they depend 
on Me, and the more they think that they do not need My 
help.  Wealth is fleeting, but spiritual nourishment can 
only come from Me.  The smaller rural churches among poorer 
people is where the faith is usually stronger.  They pray 
more and call on My help and protection more than the 
affluent.  The exception is where My Blessed Sacrament is 
adored and worshiped.  My adorers have special blessings of 
protection spiritually.  This problem with wealth is also 
seen in affluent nations where the faith in God is waning 
compared to third world countries where the faith is well 
and flourishing.  Also you can see where vocations to the 
priesthood are coming from.  Where there is Adoration and 
traditional devotions to Me and My Blessed Mother, there 
are vocations.  In Africa and other third world countries, 
there are vocations.  The devil uses wealth and the desire 
for possessions to blind the faith of the people.  They 
become too dependent on themselves than on Me.  The man or 
woman, who is rich spiritually in their love for Me, has 
found the true treasure of My Kingdom.  Seek first the 



Kingdom of God, and everything else will be given to you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming much like in 
My Early Church where My followers needed to hide in the 
catacombs to hide from those trying to kill them.  So in 
the end times you will be called to hide again from those 
supporting the Antichrist.  This vision of a cave being 
carved out means that My angels will make a cave under this 
building so that people would be protected here from the 
evil ones.  I will perform miraculous things to protect My 
faithful remnant in your battle against the evil ones of 
the end times.  You must pray for My strength at that time 
to protect your souls from any attack of the evil ones.  
Trust in Me and your soul will be saved.” 
 
Sunday, August 20, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel is a core 
belief in My Real Presence in the consecrated Bread and 
Wine which have now become My Body and Blood.  My Eucharist 
is My spiritual nourishment for your soul, and you receive 
the grace of My sacrament to heal the wounds of your sins.  
I told everyone ‘That he, who eats My Body and drinks My 
Blood, will have eternal life.’ This is My promise of 
eternity in heaven for all who follow Me and keep their 
souls pure by frequent Confession.  You must have a soul 
free of mortal sin to receive Me worthily without a sin of 
sacrilege.  This joy in your heart when you receive Me in 
Holy Communion, is My union with your heart and soul in a 
personal encounter with your Lord.  Be thankful that you 
can receive Me closer than even My angels in heaven.  At 
Communion time you are not only united with Me, but you are 
also united with all of My saints and angels in heaven.  
Give praise and thanks to Me for all of My spiritual gifts 
of graces and blessings as well as all of your physical 
things and loved ones that were obtained through My help.” 
 
Monday, August 21, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I will be watching over many 
refuges of My protection during the coming tribulation.  
This vision of My all seeing Eye is a testimony to My 
promise that I would protect My faithful at My refuges.  
Many holy crosses have been erected in My honor as a 
further means and symbol of My death on the cross and how I 
reach out in love to all of My people.  Those, who love Me 
and follow My Commandments, are the people that I will lead 
to My refuges by their guardian angels.  Those, who come to 
this land, will be protected by an angel.  I am even 
showing you the beauty of the face of this angel who is 



appointed to protect this land.  These angels of My refuges 
are being given My authority to protect My people from the 
evil demons and any evil people that are searching to kill 
them.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, these beautiful statues of 
Me, My Blessed Mother, St. Joseph, and the angels are not 
worshiped in themselves, but they are physical reminders of 
our spirits.  They are an inspiration to My followers.  
These statues are part of your traditions and devotions to 
Me, My Blessed Mother, and the saints.  Your prayers and 
rosaries are directed to heaven through My saints as 
intercessors to Me.  This is why when people remove these 
statues and crucifixes, they are leaving bare walls which 
are no devotional inspiration at all.  Where it is 
possible, approach your pastors to request these statues, 
crucifixes, and icons be put in the front of your church, 
or even in the rear if they are opposed to being in front.  
My faithful need daily prayer devotions to keep close to 
Me, and even starting prayer groups will be helpful for 
encouraging the faith in your parish.  Again where it is 
possible, having Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament as often 
as you can is another way of giving Me constant praise and 
worship.  You have much evil in your world, so you need all 
of heaven’s help that you can call on to defeat the evil 
ones who are misleading My people.  Trust in Me through 
prayer and devotions and I will see to the protection of 
your souls.” 
 
Tuesday, August 22, 2006: (Queenship of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many healings 
at this place because these people have such a deep faith 
that I could heal them.  Many times people are focused more 
on physical healings, but there also can be spiritual 
healings that I perform in conversions.  In the Gospels I 
chose to heal people’s sins before I healed their bodies.  
The body will die one day, but your soul lives on forever.  
This is why spiritual healings are even more important than 
physical healings.  The second vision of all of the aborted 
babies is a judgment that is being called down on America.  
Whenever you see statues of Me and the saints shedding 
tears or blood, this is because of the sadness of all of us 
in heaven where man has killed these babies and they have 
prevented My Will for these souls to be carried out.  As 
you pray for healings here, also offer your prayers for the 
mothers and doctors who are killing these babies of their 
own flesh.  I love everyone, but these blatant killings are 
calling down My justice on your people in America.” 



 Our Lady said: “My dear children, today you are 
celebrating my feast day of my Queenship.  My Lord, Jesus,  
has given me the title of Queen of Heaven by his 
graciousness of grace to me.  You are seeing in this vision 
how much my Son and I are sobbing over the killing of my 
little ones.  All of you are my children, and it is sad 
that man has chosen to kill my babies.  I have told you 
many times that if there was enough prayer and faith, even 
this sin of abortion in America could be overturned.  
Because your hearts are cold to seeing the precious value 
of life in the unborn, you are casting these lives aside 
without any care for killing them.  I have held back my 
Son’s justice for so long that now you will have to face 
his punishment upon your country.  You are concerned more 
with earthly things than spiritual things, so my Son will 
take away your possessions and your freedoms.  Prepare your 
souls with prayer and my Son’s sacraments so you will be 
ready to face the trial of the coming tribulation.  Keep 
your faith and trust in my Son, Jesus, and He will save 
your souls.” 
 
Wednesday, August 23, 2006: (St. Rose of Lima) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the UN voting on 
some kind of sanctions against Iran for continuing to make 
the fuel for nuclear bombs.  Many of your news announcers 
are speaking of the U.S. getting ready to attack Iran.  
This vision even shows the physical preparations for a new 
war which could be directed toward Iran as part of your 
president’s axis of evil.  If there is another pre-emptive 
war against Iran, know that the one world people are 
directing it.  There is a strong need for prayer to stop 
any of these wars proposed for the Middle East.  In anyway 
possible vote to stop these wars from getting started or 
funded.  Your president is leading you down continuous 
paths to wars that you cannot afford in your military lives 
or more debts.  Your people will have to reclaim your 
government from any dictatorial power that continues war 
after war with only lip service from Congress.  Pray to 
stop any more wars and let your vote fall to those in favor  
of stopping these wars.  If you allow these wars to 
continue, the one world people will lead you to bankruptcy 
and the depletion of your military as a viable force.”  
 
Thursday, August 24, 2006: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, a martial law takeover is 
coming quickly that will lead to the tribulation when the 



Antichrist will come into power.  There will be the 
beginnings of a World War, and the Antichrist will come on 
the scene as a man of peace who is financed by the one 
world people.  Before this police state takeover, I will 
have My angels lead you to protection at My refuges.  It 
may appear hopeless as the evil ones will have a brief 
reign, but do not fear for I will come quickly to defeat 
all of these evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Central Bankers in America 
and other nations are in full control of your financial 
systems.  Their buying and selling with paper money and 
bonds of no value are a deception in producing worthless 
currency with no backing.  With their false money they 
control gold, other precious metals, and oil in various 
countries.  These one world people are bankrupting your 
countries with debts of their own creation so they could 
then claim a takeover when they try to foreclose on these 
debts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is an environmental plan 
to take over more land from the private sector in the name 
of wild land preservation.  This is in conjunction with UN 
plans to takeover much of your parklands.  In the 
background these lands are being used to make more 
detention centers to hold those people who will refuse to 
go along with the new world order that will demand computer 
chips in everyone.  Refuse to take any chips in your body 
and trust in My help to protect you from these evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, control of your buying and 
selling through smart cards and chips in the body are 
coming soon in your driver’s licenses and your passports.  
The one world people will also force transponders in your 
car in order to use your major highways.  Just as chips for 
buying and selling will become mandatory, your driving on 
major roads will be controlled also with chips on your 
windows.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, through terrorism and threats 
to your oil supplies, your gas prices have been driven 
artificially high, even though there are no real shortages.  
Those watching your TV news are not being told all of the 
truth.  The one world people are pitching a constant 
brainwashing in your news for the need to attack Iran to 
keep them from having nuclear bombs and spreading Islamic 
terrorism.  I keep warning My people not to get involved 
with useless wars that will not stop terrorism, but only 
increase your debts and destroy your military.  Continue 
your prayers to stop any wars in the Middle East.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it will not be long before the 



current churches will come under control of a schismatic 
church that will only promote New Age teaching.  When you 
see New Age gods and goddesses coming into your churches, 
it will be the time when My faithful remnant will have to 
find proper Masses and prayer groups in the homes.  These 
evil idols will have demonic influences, and you should 
leave any churches having New Age teachings.  Trust in My 
protection from such evil and retreat to your homes for 
traditional prayer.  Soon after moving to your homes it 
will not be much longer that you will then have to go to My 
refuges for ongoing protection during the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have many prayer warriors 
and Adorers of My Blessed Sacrament that are fighting the 
battle against all of the evil forces in your world.  You 
may be few in number, but you are very solid in your faith 
and vocal in defending that faith.  There is coming a 
severe persecution of Christians for believing in My Name.  
You will be tested severely as well from those who want to 
silence all Word of God.  Some of you may be martyred for 
speaking out in My Name, and refusing to accept chips in 
the body.  I will be at your side to help you to the 
refuges or ease any pain if you are martyred for My sake.  
Pray for My grace and strength to withstand all of your 
coming trials.” 
 
Friday, August 25, 2006: (St. Louis) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many faithful who 
look on statues or pictures of the saints with love for the 
people of faith they were and for the inspiration of their 
lives.  You have great models in the saints to imitate 
their holy lives.  When you look at pictures of your 
relatives both living and dead, it brings you closer to 
them in your memories of their lives.  That is why statues 
and pictures of the saints are also an inspiration to your 
children as well.  When modern churches remove all the 
statues and crucifixes, they are also removing some of the 
memories and inspirations of their lives to those who enter 
that church.  Even relics of the saints have a special 
blessing for you so you can venerate them and inspire you 
to live holy lives.  In today’s reading from Ezechiel I 
raised up a great army from dead men’s bones in Israel.  
The remembrance of saints and martyrs shows you how they 
faced many struggles and trials in life, and how I helped 
them in grace to accomplish great things.  This is also an 
example of how I can help everyone who calls on Me in 
prayer to endure any trial that they are facing.  Rejoice 
in My love and thank Me for sending saints to you to 



encourage all of My faithful on their path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every person has a designated 
length of time to live on this earth, and then they die.  
Do not live your life as if you are going to go on forever.  
You have a set purpose and a mission in life, and only so 
many years to fulfill it.  You should have your soul pure 
at all times by frequent Confession because you do not know 
how long you have to live on this earth.  Only by prayerful 
discernment can you determine what I want you to do in this 
life.  Each person has been given a set of skills to fit 
the mission that only you can accomplish.  I give you 
enough grace to be able to do your mission, but you must 
consecrate yourself to Me so your own desires do not keep 
you from doing your mission.  Understand that the end times 
are upon you, and there is not a lot of time left to 
fulfill your mission.  This is why My faithful need to 
focus more on leading a holy life so that you will have the 
spiritual stamina to endure the coming tribulation of an 
evil that you have yet to see.  Trust in Me that I will 
protect your soul and give you all the abundant graces that 
you will need.” 
 
Saturday, August 26, 2006:  
    Jesus said: “My people, during the tribulation at your 
refuges, fresh water will be your largest need.  You cannot 
survive without sufficient quantities of fresh water.  This 
is why it is important to have a miraculous source as a 
well or pond for your fresh water at My refuges.  I told 
you that I would provide for all of your needs, just as 
Moses struck the rock for water in the desert.  You will 
have Manna from heaven and meat also, just as at the 
Exodus.  Fear not the evil ones who will have a brief reign 
before I will condemn them to hell.  Life in the end times 
will be perilous as some will be martyred, and the rest 
protected at My refuges.  My faithful will then live to see 
My victory in the Era of Peace as your reward for remaining 
close to Me.” 
 
Sunday, August 27, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel reading speaks 
of how many of My disciples left Me because they did not 
understand the belief that I wanted My followers to eat My 
Body and drink My Blood under the appearances of bread and 
wine.  I told them that this belief in My Real Presence 
will bring them eternal life.  Even today, there are many 
who do not want to believe that I am truly Present to you 
in My consecrated Bread and Wine.  Some people leave Me 



because they want to be the boss over their lives, instead 
of following My Will in total commitment.  Others have 
difficulty in accepting My Commandments and loving their 
enemies.  Some leave My simple way of life because they 
enjoy their sins and their possessions as gods before Me.  
It is not easy to be a good, practicing Christian, and you 
need to count the costs of what you must give up.  But 
those, who continue to follow Me in what I ask of you, will 
have their reward of eternal life with Me in the beauty of 
heaven.  What you suffer here for My sake will be far less 
that someone who refuses to serve Me and will suffer 
eternally in the flames of hell.” 
 
Monday, August28, 2006: (St. Augustine) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are taken up with all the 
glitter of fashion and electronic gadgets that you fail to 
appreciate all of your natural resources in producing your 
food.  Your farmers have fertile land for crops and grazing 
for your animals.  Much of your bulk exports are food 
crops.  You are in a land of plenty, but few realize these 
blessings and give Me thanks.  You are so rushed in your 
daily activities that you do not stop to think where all of 
your food items come from.  Some fruits are imported, but 
your general food is cheaper here than other countries 
thanks to your farmers.  Your crops will be in even more 
demand as people look to have alternative fuels.  It is 
really your natural resources that are providing you a good 
income, so give thanks to Me for all of your blessings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of those, who lost 
everything in New Orleans, did not have the money or the 
desire to start over, especially in the poor areas that 
were flooded.  After a year there are many signs of a lost 
city that has failed to recover its former population.  
There have been little signs of hurricanes, but the peak of 
the season is just starting.  Every little storm is being 
overdone by your media after a very active season last 
year.  Many insurance companies and builders on the South 
coastline have been careful not to take on any more 
exposure to risk than necessary.  Storms and heat 
conditions are taking more tolls on your people than in 
previous years, and some of these trials are a punishment 
for sin in certain areas of the South.  Continue to call on 
My help in prayer to endure the storms that will be 
coming.” 
 
Tuesday, August 29, 2006: (St. John the Baptist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have shown you this stairway 



to heaven at other times, but each day of your life brings 
you one step closer to your goal in heaven.  While you are 
living your life, it seems like you have many days before 
your death.  This life is passing away very quickly.  All 
that you need to do is look back over the number of years 
that you have lived, and you will realize how fast they 
have passed you by.  The older you are, the faster they 
seem to come.  Do not have a fear of death, but I am just 
making you aware of the brevity of this life compared to 
your eternal destination.  In the end there are only two 
choices for your free will.  You can choose to serve Me and 
love Me with an eternal reward in heaven, or you can refuse 
to serve Me or love Me as Satan did, but he and the evil 
ones have chosen the eternal flames of hell.  You do not 
have a real sense of what eternity means, but you would 
much rather be with Me in the joy and love of heaven, than 
suffer the flames of hell forever and ever.  To serve Me it 
means that you are willing to worship and love Me over any 
persons or earthly desires of things.  Purification in 
purgatory is a purging of all of your earthly desires, so 
your only focus is worshiping and praising Me alone.  Only 
when you have a pure soul free of this world’s attachments, 
will you be ready to enter heaven.  I desire all of you to 
fulfill your soul’s goal of striving to be with your loving 
Creator forever in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there will be a major war in 
the Middle East and this Antichrist figure will come on the 
scene as a man of peace to stop all of the killing.  But 
then he will declare himself as ruler of the whole world 
and he will become a tyrant leader forcing people to 
worship him and take his microchip in the body.  All of 
your countries are primed now to depend on using smart 
cards as your ID, and as your means for buying and selling.  
This control will extend into mandatory chips in the body, 
but I want My faithful to refuse to use these chips even if 
they threaten to kill you.  These chips in the body could 
control your mind through suggestive voices that would lead 
you to worship the Antichrist.  This information of not 
taking the mark of the beast and not worshiping the 
Antichrist will be given everyone in their individual 
Warning experience.  Call on My help to lead you to My 
refuges of protection from all demons and evil people.  I 
will be at your side to give you the strength in fighting 
any evil temptations during the tribulation.” 
 
Wednesday, August 30, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, the angel in the vision is 



seen next to a lot stronger storm than you have seen up to 
now this year.  America will continue to be tested by 
natural disasters because you have not repented of your 
sins, nor have you  changed your laws that are against My 
Commandments.  In all of your wars and killings you are 
seeing a reflection of man’s anger and madness reflected in 
the weather.  You also are seeing your weather affected by 
Russian and American weather making machines as well as 
deliberate chem trails.  All of these manipulations by man 
will reap a whirlwind of trouble in droughts and bad 
storms.  Be prepared to suffer any punishment due for your 
sins as a nation.” 
 
Wednesday, August 30, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, during the tribulation, evil 
people will be trying to capture all religious and 
patriotic people to eliminate them for not going along with 
the new world order.  If you refuse to take chips in the 
body, and do not worship the Antichrist, these evil ones 
will seek you as an outlaw to kill you.  At that time some 
will be martyred for My Name’s sake, but the remaining 
faithful will be led to My refuges of protection.  At the 
refuges My angels will perform miracles so the evil ones 
will not be able to detect you.  This time will be 
shortened for the sake of My Elect so that you will not be 
tested beyond your endurance.  Now is the time to build up 
your spiritual stamina so you can withstand this extent of 
evil that you have never seen before.  Trust in My help and 
My angels, and you will have your reward in My Era of 
Peace, and eventually in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, August 31, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been given a 
beautiful planet for your home, I have given authority to 
man to subdue it, but not to destroy it.  You have received 
what you have from your ancestors, and you want to pass it 
on to future generations nearly as you received it.  This 
is why it is so important to preserve your environment from 
any pollution of your air and water, and from any 
manipulation of the plants and animals.  Many of your 
activities are counter to My plans to keep nature in 
balance.  You continue to pollute your precious fresh water 
with fertilizers, pesticides, and industrial wastes.  You 
also are polluting your fresh air with chemicals and by-
products of all of your power plants and your vehicles.  
Melting of the glaciers and the ice pack in the north could 
cause more problems for your coastal cities.  Your DNA 



manipulation is trying to change My perfection into what 
man desires, which will distort and ruin My balance of 
nature.  This pride of man in changing the plants and 
animals will create such a disaster that I will be forced 
to renew the earth for My coming Era of Peace.  Remember to 
preserve your environment because it is the only home that 
you have, and you cannot afford to destroy it.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your storm season is heating 
up with a hurricane in the Pacific and a tropical storm in 
the Atlantic at the same time.  People are seeing less 
activity than last year, but there is still more to come.  
Each year these storms occur about this time, but last year 
was the most damaging in your history both by frequency and 
intensity.  Some storms have struck cities of great sin and 
these can be punishment for sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been given many 
messages concerning the mark of the beast and My faithful 
need to refuse any chip in the body, even if you are forced 
at gunpoint.  These people in authority will try to 
convince people that it is harmless and it will not affect 
your privacy.  These are all lies because such a chip in 
the body could allow these evil ones to track you by 
satellite and force you to buy and sell with this National 
ID.  The other revealing fact is that such chips in the 
body will allow the evil ones to control your mind with 
suggestive voices that will not allow you to remove this 
device.  Heed My warnings and avoid taking chips in the 
body for any reason.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the first step of the new 
world order’s plan is to force all citizens to use 
mandatory smart cards with personal identification.  This 
already is mandatory for everyone working for your 
government in their entry passes.  It will soon be required 
in all of your new driver’s licenses and passports.  Once 
they have everyone with mandatory smart cards, they will 
then implement the second step which will be mandatory 
microchips in the hand or forehead, even with GPS capable 
tracking.  This coming global control will prepare the way 
for the coming Antichrist who will be a tyrant ruler.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the same one world people, who 
are seeking global control over your money and privacy, are 
also going to try and force everyone to be a part of the 
One World Religion which is all about New Age teachings.  
This so-called religion does not worship God at all, but 
they worship earthly idols as seen in the vision.  I have 
warned you before to leave any churches who teach New Age 



because they are promoting idol worship, and will 
eventually worship the beast of Revelation in the 
Antichrist.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the one world people are now 
influencing your government people to start implementing 
global control in the mold of your NAFTA treaties.  Behind 
devious appropriations your government is now proposing 
with signed contracts to make a super highway between 
Mexico and Canada in order to break down national borders.  
Even a common currency is being proposed to unify North 
America into a single entity much like the European Union.  
These world planners are moving very fast because they have 
little time before I will soon come and destroy the power 
of the evil ones.   Pray and have patience for My angels 
will protect your souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many proposals have been made 
before the United Nations to put sanctions on Iran for 
openly making nuclear fuel for bombs.  There also have been 
certain media people trying to prepare your country for 
another possible war with Iran.  They are citing all of 
their weapons which have come from China and Russia.  This 
again is the plan of the one world people to lead America 
into the possible beginnings of a world war in an attempt 
to destroy your military and make you vulnerable for their 
planned martial law takeover.  See these things taking 
place even though your representatives in Congress will do 
nothing to stop it.  Pray to stop all wars, and do not 
follow those leading you into war after war for the gain of 
the rich.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how hopeless it will 
appear with all the evil going on around you, do not lose 
hope that My power is greater than these evil ones.  I will 
defy all manner of detection of My faithful at My refuges.  
My angels will perform powerful miracles against all of the 
demons and one world people.  At the battle of Armageddon 
My forces of angels and faithful will defeat the powers of 
darkness.  My comet of chastisement will destroy all of the 
evil one’s chips and control of people.  My angels will 
then cast all of these evil ones into hell.  I will renew 
the earth and My faithful will be rewarded in My Era of 
Peace and eventually in heaven.” 


